BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held: 7th June 2010

Present:
Borough Councillors


Councillor Greg Titcombe

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor Duncan Bain


Councillor Maurice Bayes


Councillor Scott Edwards

Councillor Chris Smith-Haynes


Councillor David Bishop


Councillor Robert Civil (also Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Paul Corazzo

Councillor Jenny Henson


Councillor Larry Henson (also Northamptonshire County Council)


Councillor Ellie Manns


Councillor Keli Watts


Representatives of Member Organisations


Sgt Gordon Little (Northamptonshire Police)


Graham Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association)

Eleanor Patrick (Kettering Churches Together)


Mick Scrimshaw (Chamber of Trade)


Also Present

Graham Beeby
Dave Mitchell

Vincenzo Barbaccia

Stefan Barbaccia


Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)


Michael Cowland (Kettering Borough Council)

Valerie Hitchman (Kettering Borough Council)

Shirley Plenderleith (Kettering Borough Council)

Paul Thomas (Kettering Borough Council)


Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator)

10.KTF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR


Councillor Greg Titcombe was proposed by Councillor Bayes and seconded by Councillor Edwards.


Councillor Paul Corazzo was proposed by Councillor Adams and seconded by Councillor Manns.


Members voted on the matter as follows:


For Cllr Greg Ticombe - 6


For Cllr Paul Corazzo -  5

 
Consequently, it was

RESOLVED       that Councillor Titcombe was duly elected as Chair of the Town Forum for the municipal year 2010/11.

10.KTF.02
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR

It was proposed by Councillor Larry Henson and seconded by Councillor Scott Edwards, and accordingly was


RESOLVED      
that Mrs Myra Bale of Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association, be appointed Deputy    Chair of the Town Forum for the municipal year 2010/11.
10.KTF.03
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Philip Hollobone MP, Mary Malin and Jonathan West, Bill Parker (Northamptonshire County Council).

10.KTF.04
MINUTES


09.KT.37 - It was reported that a letter had been sent to Northamptonshire County Council and that a response had been received. The reply confirmed that there was to be a review of arrangements in relation to winter gritting and that Kettering Borough Council would be included in this. 

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of Kettering Town Forum held on 1st February 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

(Cllr Chris Smith-Haynes arrived at 7.07pm)
10.KTF.05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
10.KTF.06
RIGHT TO SPEAK POLICY


Graham Beeby attended the meeting to speak on Item 9 – Residents Parking.
10.KTF.07
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES


Sgt Gordon Little introduced himself to the Forum.

Sgt Little reported that Drug Offences were up but informed the Forum that the Police view this as a positive figure as it showed that more drugs were being detected. Sgt Little informed the Forum that Operation Gotham consisting of a sergeant and three officers were looking after Class A & B detections. Operation Guardian was currently focusing on burglary dwelling.  A Violence Crime Team had been set up to cover Kettering and look after Violence Offences.

Clarification was given that items taken from the home came under Burglary Dwelling and that items taken from garden sheds came under Burglary Other.

The Forum was informed that Operation Guardian tackled Theft from Motor Vehicles and Theft of Motor Vehicles by doing leaflet drops and highlighting prevention methods.

Thanks were given to the Police on their level of enforcement in the Wicksteed Park area and hoped it would continue especially on Bank Holidays.


It was noted that the messages received from Community Messaging were very useful and should continue.  Noise complaints were being tackled by the Borough Council and the Police, if reported.

It was reported there had been a number of indecent exposure incidents at Wicksteed Park.  Sgt Little was to find out the exact details of the offences and forward the information to Councillor Larry Henson.

Concerns were raised in relation to young people drinking in parks accompanied with rowdy behaviour and leaving the residue behind on a regular basis.  The police explained that the behaviour is often seasonal and although a lot of alcohol is found on investigation in the parks, their main concern is where the young people are getting the alcohol from. 

10.KTF.08
SUITE 16 UPDATE
A presentation was given on progress made to date and plans for future projects.

It was noted that the archaeological works that had been carried out had reported that there were no concerns.


Myra Bale (Kettering Private Hire and Taxi Association) outlined the association’s concerns in respect of taxi drivers not being notified and kept up to date with the developments in relation to Horsemarket.  A request was made for all taxi drivers to be individually notified. 

It was reported by the Council that they were seeking a special licence to use the bus stops as taxi bays at night time to increase the availability and volume of bays for the taxi drivers.

Discussions took place in relation to the Café Culture section of the report, the opportunity for venues to apply for outside seating and the availability of funding/grants.  In respect of outside seating it was noted that businesses should seek approval from the County Council first and once given, a Planning Application should then be submitted to Kettering Borough Council for approval.  If there were highway concerns, then objections could be raised.  

During the ensuing debate, the following points were made:-
· Deliveries to Market Street would be allowed during the day, however, a controlled entry would be at the top of Market Street.  A request was made to be mindful of small companies not being able to dictate to suppliers the time of delivery. A 24hr designated bay would be available for suppliers.
· In respect of facilities for disabled and partially disabled people, it was hopeful that a solution had been found to keep them happy.
It was noted that there had been interest shown in the Café Culture area from restauranteurs.
10.KTF.09
RESIDENTS' PARKING UPDATE

A report was submitted which updated members of the Forum regarding residents' parking.  The feedback from residents had been positive and that it had had a great impact on their day to day lives.

Graham Beeby introduced himself to the forum as a resident of Haweswater Road.  He wished to express thanks to the Borough Council, Police and the traffic warden for their hard work.  It was reported that 350 cars had been booked in two months, however, evenings and weekend parking were still as bad as before.  A request was made for an extension to the hours and better signage.

In respect of enforcement, it was noted that the Borough Council were aware of gaps but were working with the Police on this matter.  The Review process would pick up the concerns around signage.


In relation to the Wicksteed Park area the Police had issued eighty tickets over the previous two weekends.  However, it was reported that the signage in Eastleigh Road may need to be clearer.

10.KTF.10
TOWN CENTRE EVENTS

A report was submitted to update the Town Forum on Market Place events.

In relation to the Halfords Tour Series on 10th June, between 10,000-15,000 people could attend.  Local businesses had initially been sceptical but could now see the potential.  Congratulations were given for getting the tour to come to the town and on great organization.  It was reported that the event would break even due to major sponsors being involved.

In relation to the Big Screen event on 12th June tickets were to be sold to help with the costs involved.

10.KTF.11
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

Suite 16 – Budget Position
Pot holes


On-street car sales and repairs


Information on schools who have requested to become an Academy.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

rap






Kettering Town Forum No. 6
7.6.10


